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Chairman Wright 

Chairman Wright:  Good evening.  Welcome to the Stony Point Zoning Board of Appeals.  I call this meeting of November 7, 2019, to order.  Please rise for the Pledge of Allegiance.

The Pledge of Allegiance was recited, and roll call taken.

Chairman Wright:  Alright without objection, I want to just move the agenda around a little bit.  We will start out with the Public Hearing and then we will do the request of BaMar.  But, actually we can just start out with the minutes of October 17, 2019.

***MOTION:  Mr. Vasti made a motion to accept the minutes of October 17, 2019; seconded by Mr. Gazzola.  All in favor; the motion was carried.

Chairman Wright:  With that I will take a motion for a Public Hearing for the request of Richard Ricordino.

Request of Richard Ricordino – App. #19-05 

A variance from the requirements of Chapter 215, Article IX, Section 52-B-2 – Exceeds allowable number signs; allowed 1, provided 2 signs at 3-5-7 North Liberty Drive, Stony Point, New York.  

Section:  15.19          Block:  2          Lot:  81          Zone:  BU

***MOTION:  Chairman Wright made a motion to open the Public Hearing; seconded by Mr. Lynch.  All in favor; the motion was carried.

Chairman Wright:  Is Mr. Ricordino or a representative here?  Mr. Ricordino, if you can just stand up over there and identify yourself and if you could just give us an overview of what you are looking…the relief that you are seeking on this variance request.

	Richard Ricordino – owner laundromat
	357 North Liberty Drive
	Stony Point, New York

Mr. Ricordino:  I am requesting to put up a sign on the side of the building – to promote the laundromat service.

Chairman Wright:  Any questions from the Board?

Mr. Lynch:  Where you had it taped out…

Mr. Ricordino:  I put the blue tape and I put the sign under it.

Mr. Gazzola:  As you are heading south on 9W?

Mr. Ricordino:  Yes.

Mr. Gazzola:  The same type sign?

Mr. Ricordino:  The exact same sign.

Chairman Wright:  I saw another sign to the right of that…is that a temporary sign there until you put this other one in.

Mr. Ricordino:  No, that’s the dry cleaners sign.  It’s been there for years.

Chairman Wright:  So you are going to have that sign that will continue to stay there, and this will be an additional sign…

Mr. Ricordino:  To the left of it.

Chairman Wright:  And that is for the laundromat.

Mr. Ricordino:  Right.

Chairman Wright:  Is it going to be the same kind of sign or is it going to be…

Mr. Ricordino:  It’s going to look like the same sign that’s in the front of the laundromat – two washing machines; bubbles.  It is going to say laundromat.

Mr. Gazzola:  It’s going to be identical to what you have in front?

Mr. Ricordino:  Yes.  

Chairman Wright:  Anybody else have any other questions?

	(no response)

Chairman Wright:  I will open it up to the public.  Does the public have any questions?

	(no response)

Chairman Wright:  Without any questions from the public, I will take a motion to close the Public Hearing.

***MOTION:  Mr. Vasti made a motion to close the Public Hearing; seconded by Mr. Keegan.  All in favor; the motion was carried.

Chairman Wright:  We will have a decision at our next meeting, November 21, 2019.  


Chairman Wright:  We also have a new application, the request of BaMar.

Request of BaMar, LLC – App. #19-06

Variances from the requirements of:

1. Chapter 215, Article V, Section 15A-h.5-4 less than required front yard/front setback for:
a. Unit number 10, required 10 feet; provided 4 feet
b. Unit number 11, required 10 feet; provided 4 feet
c. Unit number 12, required 10 feet; provided 4 feet
d. Unit number 13, required 10 feet; provided 4 feet
e. Unit number 14, required 10 feet; provided 4.8 feet

2. Chapter 215, Article V, Section 15A-h.5-3 less than required lot width; required 50 feet, provided 26.7 feet:

(BREAKDOWN OF UNITS THAT REQUIRE RELIEF)
a.  32 units - provided footage 26.7 feet, to 29.9 feet;
b.  86 units - provided footage 30.0 feet, to 39.9 feet; and 
c.  6 units - provided footage 40.0 feet, to 49.9 feet

3. Chapter 215, Article V, Section 15A-h.5-8 less than required street frontage; required 50 feet, provided 26.7 feet:

(BREAKDOWN OF UNITS THAT REQUIRE RELIEF)
a. 32 units - provided footage 26.7 feet, to 29.9 feet;
b. 86 units - provided footage 30.0 feet, to 39.9 feet; and 
c. 6 units - provided footage 40.0 feet, to 49.9 feet

located at 400 BaMar Drive, Stony Point, New York, for manufactured homes.  

Section:  20.02          Block:  11          Lot:  7.1     

Chairman Wright:  Is the representative from BaMar present? Can you just identify yourself?

	Ira Emanuel – attorney for the applicant
	4 Laurel Road
	New City, New York

Chairman Wright:  Mr. Emanuel, just so I can tell everybody here this is not the Public Hearing.  What we are looking to do today is just examine the application and make sure it is complete and see what questions we may have so when we do a site visit, we will have enough information to make an intelligent site visit.

Mr. Emanuel:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  This is an application in connection with the redevelopment of the BaMar Mobile Home Park.  I am sure that most of you, all of you, know the BaMar Park.  Its been in existence since the 1940’s down in Grassy Point.  

The current owners which are a unit of a company called RHP Properties purchased the property in June 2011.  About 14 or 15 months later Superstorm Sandy hit and decimated the park.  There was a lot of destruction there.  Some of the units were still salvageable.  Some of the units are still available and being lived in.  Most of the units were not habitable anymore.  


After a long time working with New York Rising in order to try to figure what the best way to handle BaMar was, and also conversations, parts of conversations with Town Officials, in 2018 we were able to be in a position to start the redevelopment of BaMar Mobile Home Park.  

The first thing that was done was we worked with the Town and it’s Engineer and with the Building Department to revise what are known as the “base flood elevations”.  FEMA establishes “base flood elevations”, but they have not properly revised them for the BaMar situation through 2018.  Using FEMA’s methodology we developed a revised “base flood elevation” numbers that were reflective of the new realities that we are now facing with rising seas and after Sandy and we came up with new “base flood elevations” that are approximately 8 feet higher than the previous ones?

Unidentified Male:  They are about 3 feet higher.

Mr. Emanuel:  3 feet higher.  I am sorry.  3 feet higher.  So we have new “base flood elevations” that were adopted by the Town Board.  Once that was done, we were then in a position to start designing a new design for the BaMar Mobile Home Park.  

That design process started with our Engineer and your Building Inspector and your Fire Inspector because one of the things that was paramount in our minds, and we knew would be paramount in the minds of the Town and the residents, was the ability for emergency services to get in and out of BaMar Park.  That design concept, that’s imperative, is what drove the entire design process that we are up to right now.  

We’ve worked with the Fire Inspector, we’ve worked with the Building Inspector, we’ve worked with the Town Engineer to come up with a design and Ken DeGennaro, who is our Project Engineer, will go through that design with you, but as a result of some of the choices that we had to make we are also in a position where we are in need of variances from this Board.  

BaMar, as I mentioned to you, was originally developed in 1940.  It grew and created, and additional units were put in place over time; frankly, without any kind of Zoning Code.  Those of you who have been around for a while realize that for a long, long time there were no Zoning regulations for mobile home communities in Stony Point.  It was only about, how many years ago.  When did they come in…?

Mr. Sheehan:  10 years ago.

Mr. Emanuel:  About 10 to 12 years ago that regulations came in.  

So what we had was we had a situation at BaMar where we had a bunch of double-wides and a couple of single-wides and things were cramped together and units were placed basically almost in the wetlands and that was no good, but it was the situation.  

We are now redesigning.  We are trying to conform as closely as possible with the regulations that were put in place since BaMar was originally developed.  

But again we need some help from this Board in terms of variances.  So with that, I would like to turn it over to Mr. DeGennaro and he will walk you through what we had and what we are proposing.

	Ken DeGennaro – Site Engineer
	Brooker Engineering

Mr. DeGennaro:  On the screen before you is the existing conditions and under existing conditions there are 151 units on the property.  You can see along the bay is the main drive, BaMar Drive, for the site and then there is a series of dead-end roads off of that main drive.  There is one semi-loop on the top left of the page, but that is also very narrow – that loop area.  So the on-site circulation is not really optimal for emergency service providers.

So under proposed conditions, we really wanted to install a series of loops and create better access within the site; both horizontally and vertically.  So the gray areas are the new roads that ae being proposed and we went though many iterations with the Town staff on what would work best in their opinion and be kind of settled on this plan; hopefully.

Chairman Wright:  And just real quickly, when you said you went through it with Town staff, can you name some of the people you reviewed them with.

Mr. DeGennaro:  Sure – Bill Sheehan, Tom Larkin, Max Stach and John O’Rourke.

Chairman Wright:  Thank you.

Mr. DeGennaro:  So we probably went to five or six Tech Meetings; at least before we appeared before the Planning Board and really refined the design with the staff.  

So horizontally we are improving the lay-out because there is no dead-ends; firetrucks, ambulances can really maneuver throughout the entire site and much easier than under existing conditions.  

These roads are all proposed to be 24 feet wide and the parking is off the streets.  So vertically, with respect to the roads we are filling the roads to within 1 foot of that 100 Year Flood Plan Elevation.  So it is a pretty substantial fill in many places; up to about 4 feet of fill.  

Mr. Vasti:  Mr. DeGennaro, you’ve reduced the number of units to 138 from 150-151.

Mr. DeGennaro:  That is correct.

Mr. Vasti:  So it is a substantial reduction.

Mr. DeGennaro:  Yes, there is a lot of constraints on this site and the grading and the elevations and the horizontal was first.  The flood plains were second and then there are several other ones as well.  

So given those constraints and the comments that we received from the Town, from the Planning Board and from the different referral agencies we kind of settled on 138.  

The 138 is also, that includes three existing units to remain.  All of the new units are proposed to be single-wide units – single-wide, three-bedroom units and I think we have three or four different lengths that we are picking from based on the manufacturer’s specs, but they are all 16 feet, single-wide units.  

With respect to the variances, there are five sites that we are requesting variances for front yard being the separation from the unit to the street.  Those are located right here (pointing at the map) and the reason for that are our original versions of the plan did not require a front yard variance for those units, however, there is an existing transmission pole at that location and you can see the corner of the property where the out parcel has the property line.  It kind of creates a pinch point with respect to laying out the road.  Orange and Rockland has many regulations with respect to what you can do around their poles, so at that location where we had the road, the existing grade was being maintained.  

It wasn’t much fill in the original plan.  In this version of the plan that requires the variances we relocated the road to the left of the transmission pole, away from the out-parcel and that gave us more horizontal space between the road and the pole to bring in more fill and higher vertically.  So we just felt that was a better design and the variance was minor for front yard with respect to the overall number of units that are being provided; that are being proposed.  


With respect to the lot width that is again more of a function of that we are proposing single-wide manufactured homes.  50 is required; some of them go down to about 26 feet; in terms of lot width and street frontage, but we are maintaining the required separation between all the units as provided by the Building Code and the State Code, but it’s just the overall width of the entire unit is less because of the smaller unit itself.  

Those are really the highlights of the most pertinent issues, I suppose, but if you have any other technical questions, I can certainly answer them; answer them now.

Mr. Vasti:  What have you done to enhance the anchorage of these homes.  Now you’ve talked about grading…are you increasing the elevation?

Mr. DeGennaro:  Yes.

Mr. Vasti:  And how are these homes going to be anchored on that higher elevation.  Are they going to be foundations…?

Mr. DeGennaro:  They are going to be piers.  First of all, the finished floor will be at least 2 feet above the base flood elevation.  That’s required by the State Building Code and just the way the grading of the new road that’s a foot off the 100 Year Flood Elevation many of the homes will be 2 to 3 feet above the base flood elevation.  The floor will be above.  

With respect to the anchoring, we haven’t gotten into the exact details of that in terms of a planning process, but that would be subject to a Building Permit.  What we are anticipating at this point, common construction technique is to build the units on piers on a manufactured pad and we would have to provide all of the required straps and anchoring devices; not that they are going to float, because they will be above the flood plain elevation, but it will still be considered in a flood plain so there are other requirements that have to be met would be reviewed and verified by Mr. Sheehan.

Mr. Vasti:  Will there be any enhancements to the utilities – water, sewer, power?

Mr. DeGennaro:  Yes.

Mr. Vasti:  Can you describe what is being done; or what you propose?

Mr. DeGennaro:  So this redevelopment is essentially…it’s almost a clean slate of what we are working with.  We have to replace because there are new road locations, we can’t have existing utilities under new dwellings.  

So the sanitary sewer there is the main interceptor for the (inaudible) speed that runs through the site.  There is one location where we have to relocate the interceptor which by the way currently does go under a couple of units; I believe.

Mr. Anginoli:  If I may interrupt, has the County and/or the DEC opined on this project.

Mr. DeGennaro:  Yes, very much so.  They have given us feedback.  They have comments.  We’ve gone through numerous iterations with the DEC in terms of the lay-out and the improvements and the restoration into their adjacent area that they regulate.  So the feedback has been ongoing.  

Mr. Vasti:  Does the Drainage Agency been involved with this project?

Mr. DeGennaro:  This project was sent to the Drainage Agency for determination if it was in their jurisdiction and it was determined that it was not within their jurisdiction.  And the reason for that, is because the creek, the Minnisiengo, is tidally influenced at that area; meaning it is subject to flooding by the Hudson River storm surges and not by a rivery conditions.  So they start their jurisdiction of the creek just southwest at the railroad crossing of the creek.

Mr. Vasti:  How is the affluent going to travel out of there to the sewage treatment?

Mr. DeGennaro:  We have to rebuild new sanitary sewers that will tie into the existing trunk line.  So all our new sewers will be within the new roads and then obviously the house connections that can go into the sewers.  

Mr. Vasti:  Aside from the stormwater system, how…is that also going to be new catch basins?

Mr. DeGennaro:  There’s not much of the stormwater system there now.  Everything just kind of sheet flows either to the marsh or to the bay and we are going to be maintaining that drainage pattern,  That’s changed a little over time, but again after conversation with the DEC they did not prefer any new pipes outflowing directly into the wetland areas; so we eliminated that, but there are new catch basins in field inlets.

Mr. Vasti:  Do you have an erosion control plan?

Mr. DeGennaro:  We do.  

Mr. Vasti:  Can you talk just a little bit about that.  I am sure these questions will come up again in the Public Hearing possibly.  Could you just describe that?

Mr. DeGennaro:  Sure, I can talk about it.  I don’t have a slide for that.  You are the first person to ask for it.  It is part of the plans.  It is not something you people usually talk about at a Board meeting, but the erosion control plan is a phased construction – well it’s all one construction; I am sorry.  But basically before we start we wrap the perimeter of the site of the disturbed area with construction fence and silt fence and we have designated and then we start the demolition - the removal of the existing structures.  It is a whole construction sequence on the plan of how it would be built and how the erosion control measures will be maintained, but it’s really going to consist of the standard items of silt fence, anti-tracking pad and temporary sedimentation bases and grass swales.  So if you have a larger area that is disturbed, sediment would travel from the larger area that is disturbed to a small trench and then get conveyed to a slightly bigger sedimentation trap before it would ultimately leave through a silt fence providing further filtration of sediments.

Mr. Vasti:  So you have sort of a retention pond that’s going to capture that?

Mr. DeGennaro:  During construction.

Mr. Vasti:  Right, so it doesn’t flow into the Hudson…

Mr. DeGennaro:  Yes.

Mr. Vasti:  and neighboring areas.

Mr. DeGennaro:  Yes.

Mr. Vasti:  Thank you very much.

Mr. Keegan:  Exactly what elevation are you going to be above the river with the fill?  I mean HUD requires, what is it Bill the 11 feet?

Mr. Sheehan:  No, actually on this property the elevation is the same elevation that was adopted by the Town is 10 feet, but the Building Code requires for “free board” which means all the units first floor, finished first floor will be at the newer elevation.  Now FEMA, the maps that are issued by FEMA the “firm maps”  is actually at 7 feet, so you add the 2 feet to that you would actually be at 9 feet.  So they are going to be approximately 3 feet above what FEMA requires.  (inaudible)

Mr. Keegan:  In addition to this Bill, you said there’s going to be 2 feet of additional height from the pilings you said?

Mr. DeGennaro:  Right, that’s the “free board” that Bill was just talking about.  So it’s the 100 Year Flood Adopted Flood Plan elevation, plus 2 feet.  So then it would be at elevation 12 would be the finished floor and the lowest allowable finished floor for any of these new units.  So that’s elevation 12 with respect to not necessarily 12 feet above the Hudson River; that’s with respect to a fixed vertical data.  But the Hudson is generally about 0.0 feet.

Mr. Keegan:  These units are sitting on pilings, I mean flooding is one thing; that’s water, how are we dealing with 80, 90 mile per hour winds with these units sitting on pilings?

Mr. DeGennaro:  Sure, there are separate Code requirements that shows you they have to be strapped down in a certain manner and anchored to the pilings and the foundation.  It gets kind of complicated.  

Mr. Keegan:  Just one more question, it looks pretty busy here, to me anyway.  It seems to me like a development like this would have quite a few children.  Are there any facilities for these children to play?  It looks like they sit right next to each other…where would these kids go?

Mr. DeGennaro:  We do have a playground area in the back portion of the site.  It is physically a playground with swing sets and all that stuff.  It’s been designed by a manufacturer.  We’ve selected all the pieces of equipment.  So it’s a playground and like a flat open grass area to have a catch or kick around a soccer ball.  And the playground has been approved by the ARB as well.  We talked about that with them.  

Mr. Sheehan:  (inaudible)

Mr. DeGennaro:  And this meets the health requirements.

Chairman Wright:  I have a quick question because on the application we have here we identify Unit 10, but when I look at pages 3 and 6, I don’t see, or 3 and 7, I don’t see Unit 10 mentioned.

Mr. Lynch:  10 is not mentioned in the summary; narrative.

Chairman Wright:  I’m not sure if we want to make those consistent or not.  

Mr. Sheehan:  That’s because I add #10.  They left it out; I added it.  So they need to change the application.

Mr. Keegan:  One more thing – I thought the wetlands were protected.

Mr. DeGennaro:  Pardon me?

Mr. Keegan:  Wetlands – I thought they were protected?

Mr. DeGennaro:  Oh yes, and then some.  

Mr. Keegan:  But, you are going to put 15 units, 18 units on the wetlands?

Mr. DeGennaro:  No, no, no.  

Mr. Keegan:  I saw the previous slide said something.  

Mr. DeGennaro:  Oh, that probably talked about…first of all there is no units in the actual wetlands themselves under existing conditions or proposed conditions.  


Mr. Keegan:  Okay, I was misled.  Thank you.

Mr. Emanuel:  (inaudible)

Chairman Wright:  And that is fine we can go with that.  I just want to remind everybody that this is just to accept the application; not just to do it as a Public Hearing, but…

Mr. Emanuel:  We are just responding to the questions.

Chairman Wright:  I appreciate that.  Thank you.

Mr. DeGennaro:  So with the existing wetlands…that would be right here.  You can see all of the units that are literally on top of the existing wetland line.  They are very close.  So the DEC also regulates not only the wetlands, but what is called a 100 foot adjacent area.  So you take the line of the wetlands then you offset that 100 feet.  So that’s what we’ve been in numerous integrations with the DEC on what would be acceptable encroachments into their wetlands and adjacent area.  That’s considered a presumably incompatible use to have a house in the adjacent area, but given the high density of houses and stuff that currently exist in the adjacent area and the significant reduction they appear to be ready to approve it based on all of the conversations that we’ve had.  

I think there were 18 units existing in the existing adjacent area entirely and the units were entirely within the adjacent area and now we have, I think, about 13 that are partially in the adjacent area and the points furthest away from the wetland as well.  

Mr. Vasti:  Mr. DeGennaro, in regards to the cost of these specific lots, they all the same cost to the public who want to go in there with a home or do they vary in price and if they do vary what makes them vary?

Mr. Emanuel:  We haven’t gotten to that yet.  That’s way, way down the line.  We’ve got an approved site plan first.

Mr. Vasti:  Do you anticipate there will be differences in the cost of the individual pads and sites for homes in this development?

Mr. Emanuel:  No, idea and quite frankly Mr. Vasti it’s not really relevant to any of the discussions that we are having.

Mr. Vasti:  Okay, I thought it was.

Mr. DeGennaro:  There are three different types of homes and the difference is so small that the price is not going to fluctuate that much and…

Mr. Vasti:  Let me reframe the question…will this development be affordable to Stony Point community and other people who want to come up here and move in it?

Mr. DeGennaro:  Yes.

Mr. Vasti:  Okay, thank you.

Chairman Wright:  Mr. Sheehan, do you want to give any in-sight that you have on this?

Mr. Sheehan:  Yes, I mean as far as the application stage I basically just wanted to explain to the Board that…I believe there is seven variances; five front setbacks and lot width and street frontage I treated as two.  The reason I put the breakdown of units is just to give you a kind of an idea how many are involved.  But, we created this as a site plan so when you see it needs 26.9 feet lot width that’s the smallest ones that we used that number.  It would be just too difficult or involved to…the 50 foot lot width is basically an imaginary width because it’s not…they are not individual properties.  It is one property and the way we calculated density is we pick 5,000 square foot per unit, which they complied with.  They are allowed to have one unit for every 5,000 square foot.  They are actually under that.  But, in our Code it also says ever width has to be 50 feet, but in reality it is an imaginary 50 feet.  So that’s how we treated it was the one variance, the one for lot width and the one for street frontage.  So you typically, if you give relief on this, they are actually improving the map.  They are not improving the individual units that ask for lot width or street frontage.  The front yard setback you are treating it as those individual units that are…  

Going back, I think #10 is not on the application, which needs to updated, because they just have (inaudible) I picked up #10 so I added that to the denial.  That’s probably why the application omitted that.  

Mr. Vasti: So Bill, what exactly is causing the need for variances. What factors?  You touched on some critical things here, but I’m not comprehending it.  Is it frontage, is it setbacks…why are they here seeking relief, seeking variances?  What’s creating the need for variances?

Mr. Sheehan:  For example, with Thamsen Mobile Home Park came in they wanted to extend their park by six, seven or eight units, whatever it was, and they had to go through the Planning Board.  We (inaudible) 50 by 100 boxes and that’s how they made out the units.  This one is not typical like that because there was an existing mobile home park, they are not expanding it, that was damaged by a storm.  So to be honest with you, to make it economically feasible they had to get a certain amount of units.  So if you put all these units on 50 foot lots they are going to be down to less than 100 units, and it wouldn’t be economically feasible to redevelop the park.  So the Town has been working with them, back and forth for probably close to a year or so on this going to the Planning Board numerous times and we have naturally taken some of the units way, they actually started with a little bit more.  We felt that it was better to get the ingress and egress for emergency services because we have an issue down there with normal flooding just getting the emergency vehicles in there.  We had them raise the elevation on the roads.  

Also, the variance is for the double-wide.  Right now 50 foot width you put a double-wide or a single-wide in it.  So you put a double-wide in you are basically down to (inaudible).  So this is really how we are getting it done.  But, a 50 foot, the lots…they ae not owned by the mobile home tenants, they own the unit, but they don’t own the property.  So there is no lots.

Mr. Anginoli:  But, the Code requires 50 feet.

Mr. Sheehan:  The Code requires 50 feet, street frontage and lot width, correct.

Mr. Vasti:  And these are going to be all mobile homes, Bill?

Mr. Sheehan:  Well they are called manufactured homes, yes.

Mr. Vasti:  So theoretically they can be picked up and moved out of there?

Mr. Sheehan:  They come on their own…they are transported on their own chassis and wheels.  What happens is they set them on piers, they take the wheels off, tuck the wheels underneath and strip it.  The difference between the mobile home and a modular home is a modular home doesn’t come on some chassis.  Mobile homes come on its own chassis.  They are transported on their own chassis.

Chairman Wright:  They would have to stay that way, correct?

Mr. Sheehan:  I’m sorry.


Chairman Wright:  If they bought in a mobile home and it had wheels on it, they couldn’t go ahead and do construction since there was no where to move.

Mr. Sheehan:  Well what happens is you get it elevated up on piers anyway, so the tires automatically come off, they take the front hitch off.  Normally, they tuck all that in underneath…

Chairman Wright:  No, I am thinking that over time people may want to renovate it and make it so that it is no longer usable as a mobile and that wouldn’t be allowed, correct?

Mr. Sheehan:  No, that is correct.  Any additions or anything like that has to be self-standing.  The theory behind that is if you build a deck on a mobile home it’s not attached to the mobile home.  You can pull that home out and the deck will still be standing up.  That is regulated by the Building Code.

Chairman Wright:  Are there any units like being grandfathered in here or is this all brand new?

Mr. Sheehan:  There is three units that are going to stay; one is at the entrance, it is a double-wide, that was not damaged by the storm.  That is going to stay.  The last information I have gotten is there is two units on the entrance way when you first come into the left; one is to stay; one is going to be removed and one from the interior of the park will be relocated; it is my understanding.

Chairman Wright:  And those don’t require any other variances; they are covered the way they are?

Mr. Sheehan:  Actually, those three do not.  Most of the units are on the interior of the property.  They did loose a couple of units on the, I guess it would be the southeast corner, where we thought it was too tight – right where Ira is pointing now.  We had to lose a unit there.  If I remember I think they were up 141 as of a month ago…140 I think.  

Mr. Emanuel:  We were up as high as 140.  

Mr. Sheehan:  We opened it up a little bit.  We have the sidewalks in there.  So the sidewalks to the road and we also have a (inaudible).

Chairman Wright:  One other question, there used to be a motorboat facilities and repair facilities; is any of that still incorporated in this new plan.

Mr. Sheehan:  No.

Chairman Wright:  You are not looking for any of that?

Mr. Sheehan:  The marina is still there.  There is provisions for that; a small marina.  But, you are you talking about a (inaudible).

Chairman Wright:  No, I just remember there used to be…Gus used to have the motor board repair shop and then there was a place for fueling boats.

Mr. Sheehan:  Oh yes, right there to the right – that is all gone.

Chairman Wright:  It is all gone.  They are not looking for that to continue on.  That is going to be gone; you can’t recover that?

Mr. Emanuel:  No.


Mr. Vasti:  Now you have improvements for emergency services.  I’m assuming you are going to have ability for school buses to get in and out of there?

Mr. Sheehan:  School buses can’t; it is private property.  

Mr. Vasti:  Okay.

Mr. Sheehan:  Tom, the Fire Inspector, has worked closely with him for the radius; they have done computer tracking to make sure radius is workable for the trucks.  (inaudible)

Mr. Vasti:  How are they going to get mail?

Mr. Sheehan:  I believe they probably will have “gang boxes”.

Mr. Vasti:  Okay, because that is what they had before.  And, is there going to be somebody on this property – a management office?

Mr. Emanuel:  Yes.  

Mr. Vasti:  Where is that going to be?

Mr. Emanuel:  That is going to be over here (pointing at the map).  Where it is now.

Mr. Gazzola:  Mr. Emanuel, just as a point of information – that second statement says loop road configuration minimizes dead ends.

Mr. Emanuel:  Correct.

Mr. Gazzola:  You did not eliminate all the dead ends.  Do I understand that correctly?

Mr. Emanuel:  That’s because an Engineer wrote it; not a lawyer.

	(laughter amongst the Board)

Mr. Gazzola:  You ran truck runs for the firetrucks; so I’m assuming that they are able to get in and out – whatever dead-ends were left, don’t interfere with them.

Mr. Emanuel:  There is one dead-end down here (pointing at the map).  It is very short and I will tell you Mr. Gazzola the first thing we did when we came in to start talking about designing this site plan, was we sat down with Bill and we said we have to get Tommy in here and everything we do has got to be run through Tommy because if we can’t get people out then it’s no good.

Mr. Sheehan:  We even checked to see out high the exhaust were on the firetrucks.   (inaudible)

Mr. Anginoli:  Mr. Larkin, what vehicles did you run through there?

Mr. Larkin:  What vehicles did we run through here, Joe.  If you remember…

Chairman Wright:  If you could just identify yourself, real quick.

	Thomas Larkin – Deputy Building Inspector/Fire Inspector
	Town of Stony Point
	74 East Main Street
	Stony Point, New York

Chairman Wright:  Again, I just want to remind everybody this is just to accept the application so we can get to the Public Hearing.  But, if you could go ahead and answer Mr. Anginoli question.

Mr. Larkin:  Do you remember four years ago on the project of a single family home at 2735 Blanchard Road…

Mr. Anginoli:  Yes, I do.

Mr. Larkin:  Well from that experience I met with John O’Rourke to go over the radius-turn test.  So we went back to all manufacturers and got all our axle width, axle frame and floor dimensions.  When this is done, all our trucks…any project that is done in Stony Point has to meet the radius-turn test through that computer based software.

Mr. Keegan:  What provisions have been made for parking – is it front yard parking and is it just one car per unit?

Mr. Emanuel:  Pretty much.  Well actually it is more than that actually.  

Mr. DeGennaro:  All the parking is off the street.  Majority of the parking is directly in front of the unit.  Some of those parking spaces are tandem; so they park two deep off the street…

Mr. Keegan:  Parking is on the street?

Mr. DeGennaro:  No, off the street.  

Mr. Keegan:  Off the street.  That’s what I am saying.  Adjacent to the unit?

Mr. DeGennaro:  Yes.

Mr. Emanuel:  But, we also have some parking lots. 

Mr. Keegan:  Yes, I know that.  No, I am talking about for each unit.  There’s one parking spot for each unit?

Mr. Emanuel:  We have two per unit, plus 30 additional parking spaces.  So we have plenty of parking.

Mr. Keegan:  Okay.  Thank you.

Chairman Wright:  Any other questions about taking this application in for a Public Hearing?

	(no response)

Chairman Wright:  With that I will take a motion to put this on the agenda for November 21, 2019.  

Mr. MacCartney, do you have anything we should consider before we accept it?

Mr. MacCartney:  No, I think all seems to be in order.


Chairman Wright:  The site visit will be , Sunday, November 17, 2019; at BaMar at 8:00 AM.

***MOTION:  Mr. Vasti made a motion to place Application #19-06 on the November 21, 2019, agenda; seconded by Mr. Keegan.  All in favor; the motion was carried.

***MOTION:  Mr. Anginoli made a motion to adjourn the meeting of November 7, 2019; seconded by Mr. Gazzola.  All in favor; the motion was carried.

						Respectfully submitted,


						Kathleen Kivlehan
						Secretary
						Zoning Board of Appeals     
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